 NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Queen’s Hall, Narberth, on Tuesday 3rd March 2015.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
S Rees, D. Duckfield, E Feetham, J Griffiths, D. Hole, H Langen, D Norcross, R Platt, S. Radford-Smith, D Rigby and E Rogers.

295/15
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from County Cllr Morse.  The Mayor read out a letter of resignation which she had received from Cllr Williams.  




IT WAS RESOLVED to accept Cllr Williams resignation from Narberth Town Council.
296/15
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

Cllr Rees and the Clerk declared an interest in the Planning application for Narberth Swimming Pool.
297/15
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:  (Agenda item 3)

With the amendment that 291 a) the British Heart Foundation Coffee Morning, should read the 7th February and not the 7th March, the minutes of the meeting held on the 3rd February 2015 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Platt, seconded by Cllr Feetham and agreed by full Council.

298/15
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)
There were no matters arising.
299/15 REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

In his absence, County Cllr Morse asked the Clerk to report that the debris left from cutting the hedge along Kiln Park Road will be cleared away by the County Council.

There was nothing to report from County Cllr Evans.

300/15
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)

a)
Pembrokeshire Herald.  The Clerk reported on the Questions to be answered
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article that appeared in last week’s Pembrokeshire Herald which was written by Mr Simon Montgomery.  The article incorrectly states that the Clerk should have advised Council that Cllr Williams should have been asked to ‘step aside’ whilst Court proceedings were being carried out and questions the safety of the Council’s finances.  The Clerk stated that the advice she had given to Council previously was correct as there is no Legal Power for the Council to suspend a Councillor and to do so could have resulted in the Council being sued.  The Mayor stated that the Council followed the correct protocol and that there was nothing else the Council could have done.  The Clerk read out a response she had written to the article in the Herald which confirmed that her advice to Council was correct, that the Council acted within the Law and that there is never any risk to the Council’s finances due to the stringent measures that are in place.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the full Council were in favour of this response being sent to the Pembrokeshire Herald.  The Clerk was asked to hand deliver this reply to the Editor in Milford Haven tomorrow to ensure that it is printed in this week’s edition.  A copy of both articles has been placed on file.

b)
Donations.  The Clerk had received a request for a donation from Tenovus and Kidney Wales.
c)
Narberth In Bloom.  The Clerk had received a copy of the income and expenditure for 2014 from Narberth In Bloom.  The Clerk asked for a copy of the bank statement relating to the balance recorded.  

d)
Consultancy Services.  The Clerk reported on the Services which are available to member Councils via One Voice Wales.

e)
Wales in Bloom.  The Clerk reported on the event and also on the School Garden Competition which will run alongside.  The South Wales Launch will be held on Friday 27th March at 1 p.m. in Wolfscastle County Primary School.  
f)
Letter.  The Clerk had received a vindictive, libellous letter which upon investigation had not been written by the signatory.  As this is the case, the letter was not read out to the Council, but will be handed in to the Police by the Mayor for action.  

g)
Training.  The Clerk reported that both she and Cllr Norcross had attended the training course on the Freedom of Information Act and Data Protection.

h)
Mayoral Chain.  The Clerk reported that the Mayor had been in contact with a company in Birmingham who refurbish and repair Mayoral Chains.  In order for 
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the Council to have a full and accurate quotation, W H Darby will need to see the Chain.  W H Darby recommended a courier they use and stated that they have the correct insurance.  The Mayor was informed that they can collect the Chain from her for a fee of £35 plus a £10.50 delivery charge.  The Mayor suggested that large hooks were attached to the chain rather than safety pins in order to secure the Chain to garments.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Mayor could go ahead and arrange this as the Chain needed to be repaired.  The Mayor was asked to obtain a quote for removing some of the links on the Chain of Councillors who have been the Mayor on several occasions and instead marking the link with a star to represent each term of Office.  This would make the Chain lighter and easier to wear.  

i)
Wales together.  The Clerk reported on a letter and a poster from the County Council regarding the promotion of this scheme in the local area.   

j)
Council Tax Base.  The Clerk had received a letter from the County Council acknowledging receipt of the Precept request. 

k)
Narberth Castle.  The Clerk had received a letter from the County Council stating that a full structural survey has been carried out by the Council and several issues with the stonework were highlighted.  Due to the difficulty of access and the extent of the high level repairs, the cost will be considerable.  In addition there appears to be a section of stonework which requires significant intervention and potentially Schedule Ancient Monument Consent.  These repairs are a priority due to the potential health and safety risks of loose stonework and the safety fencing will remain in place until the repairs have been carried out.

l)
One Voice Wales.  The Clerk had received a thank you letter from One Voice Wales for the Council renewing their membership for 2015-16.
m)
Play Park.  The Clerk had received information on the play equipment available from Eibe.  Unfortunately, this is unsuitable for the Town Moor as it is mostly made of wood.  The Clerk had an information sheet from Wicksteed Playgrounds which showed their fitness legacy zone.  The Clerk has asked for a current price list for this equipment.  A meeting is to be arranged with Sinead and the Play Park Committee to discuss the purchase of the fitness equipment.  Monies need to be spent by 21st March 2015.

n)
Play For Wales.  The Clerk had received the latest brochure from Play for Wales.  This was given to Cllr Rogers.
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301/15
PLANNING/LICENSING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)

a)
14/0960/CL  Redstone Mill, Redstone Road – Certificate of Lawful Development – Siting of workers’ caravans – No objection .

b)
14/0927/PA  Fairy Bank Farm, Cold Blow – Variation of Condition 2 and the removal of conditions 7, 8 and 9 of planning application 13/0753/PA – The Council did not wish condition 9 (the five year standard time limit) removed as this could set a precedent for other developers.
c)
14/1024/PA  Narberth Swimming Pool – Variation of condition 2 regarding planning application 14/0154/PA position of boiler unit – No objection.

LICENSING APPLICATIONS:  

d)
Sainsbury’s Supermarket Ltd – Council wished for the operating hours to be in line with the other stores in Narberth, i.e., not open before 6.30 a.m. and closed by 10.30 p.m. due to the possible nuisance of noise to residential properties within the vicinity. 

e)
Chicken Land – Council wished for the opening times of the takeaway to be in line with other eateries in Narberth due to the possible nuisance of noise to residential properties within the vicinity.

302/15
NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)

a)
Castle.  Cllr Rogers stated that Chris Viggars had mentioned that the grass behind the fencing at the Castle was overgrown and in need of a cut to keep it under control.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council.

b)
Spring Gardens.  Cllr Duckfield stated that the condition of the pavement in Spring Gardens was worse than ever and that a wheelchair would be unable to go over it. 




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this again.

c)
Nestor Square.  Cllr Duckfield stated that there is a 2’ hole in the road at Nestor Square.
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IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this.

d)
Back Lane.  Cllr Langen stated that you cannot get through Back Lane due to Wheelie bins being left at the entrance.  As this is a public highway, 





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should report it to the Highways Department.

e)
Market Square.  Cllr Hole reported that there is a dead tree inside the cage at Market Square which needs replacing.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council.

f)
Rural Rate Relief.  Cllr Griffiths asked about Rural Rate Relief and was advised to contact the Ratings Officer in Carmarthen.

g)
Castle Corner.  Cllr Griffiths highlighted the problems caused by a motorist parking with the rear end of the car jutting out into the Highway on Castle Hill.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should report this to the Highways at County Council to see if anything could be done and to ask if the traffic warden could monitor the situation before it causes an accident.

h)
Narberth Museum.  Cllr Norcross stated that the Museum needs to increase footfall and that Mrs Pauline Griffiths is to write to Sainsbury’s to see if they will incorporate a sign at the Car Park.  The Museum are planning to clean up the Rebecca Riots sign on the Town Hall and will be putting up temporary lamppost banners in the High Street.

i)
Car Parking.  Cllr Feetham stated that at the end of the planning meeting with regard to the old CP School, it was hoped to set up a working party with the Town Council and the County Council to look into the future of car parking in Narberth.    As nothing had been forthcoming on this, the Clerk was asked to contact the County Council.  Cllr Norcross stated that he had spoken to the Head of Planning about when work would commence on the old CP School and was informed that he had no idea and that it could be a month or six months.

j)
Mayor’s Civic Service.  Cllr Rogers stated that it was mentioned a few months ago about setting up a working party to discuss the protocol involved with the Mayor’s luncheon and Civic Service.  In order to take this further, Cllr Platt, Cllr Feetham, Cllr Rogers and Cllr Rees will meet prior to the Planning meeting if 
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there is one on Tuesday 16th March at 6 p.m.  Cllr Norcross gave his apologies as he will be away on holidays. 

k)
Deputy Mayor.  Cllr Rogers reminded Councillors to consider whether or not they wished to put their name forward for Deputy Mayor Designate at next month’s Council meeting. 
l)
Governor.  Cllr Rees stated that as Mr Colin Williams had resigned as the Council’s representative on the board of governors at Narberth CP School this position needed to be filled.  Cllr Rees said that she would like to take on this role and as there were no objections,






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would inform the Head Teacher of this. 
303/15  MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:   

             (Agenda item 9)  

Cllr Rees stated that she had attended the County Council is changing event at Bloomfield last night together with the Clerk, Cllr Norcross, Cllr Feetham and Cllr Platt.  Cllr Rees stated that the groups were split into five tables and that it was interesting to see that every table came up with the same solutions – more clarity, more honesty, more speaking and more inclusion.  The evening was to give people’s opinions to the County Council and it is hoped that this will be followed up.  
Cllr Platt had attended the Winter Carnival AGM and this year’s event will be held on the 12th December 2015 and the Committee are hopeful that there will be no hiccups this year.  

304/15
FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE FOR 2015/16:  (Agenda item 10)

Council considered the applications that were in addition to the organisations that had 

been  precepted for and following discussion,




IT WAS RESOLVED to make the following donations and to retain the balance of £50 from the miscellaneous budget heading as a provision for the forthcoming year.  
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	Amount donated

Last year

Col 1
	Donation for
2015-16

Col 2
	Suggested Budget

Head

	1
	Queen’s Hall

S.145 LGA ‘72


	£1,000.00
	£1,000.00
	Specific



	2
	Narberth & District Comm. & Sports Ass.

S.145 LGA, S.19, ‘76

	£1,000.00
	£1,000.00
	Specific



	3
	Narberth Museum

S.145 (1) (d) LGA ‘72


	£750.00
	£750.00
	Specific

	4
	Narberth in Bloom

S.144 OG LGA ‘72


	£300.00
	£300.00
	Environmental

Improvement


	5
	Narberth Civic Week

S.144 LGA ‘72


	£200.00
	£200.00
	Specific

	6
	Narberth Winter Carnival

S.144 LGA ‘72


	£150.00
	₤150.00
	Specific

	7
	Narberth Horticultural Show

S.145 LGA ‘72


	£150.00
	£150.00
	Specific

	8
	Narberth Cricket Youth

S.19 LGA ’76 


	£250.00
	£250.00
	Specific



	9
	Narberth Football Youth

S.19 LGA ’76


	£250.00
	£250.00


	Specific

	10
	Narberth Rugby Youth

S.19 LGA ’76


	£250.00
	£250.00


	Specific

	11


	Allotments

SS23, 26 and 42 LGA 1908 
	₤100.00
	₤100.00
	Specific



	12
	Bus Stop Project

S.19 LGA ‘76


	£1,000.00
	£1,000.00
	Specific



	13
	Dyffryn Taf
S.137 Expenditure


	₤50.00
	₤50.00
	Miscellaneous



	14
	Swim Narberth

S.19 LGA

	£3,000.00
	£3,000.00
	Specific

	15
	Narberth Youth Theatre

S.137 Expenditure


	Nil
	£100
	Miscellaneous


Cllr Langen commented that he was surprised that the Allotments had been allocated a donation of £100 whilst the Horticultural Show had been allocated a £150 donation.  It was agreed that this will be considered at the Precept meeting next December.
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305/15
REFORMING LOCAL GOVERNMENT:  (Agenda item 11)
Cllr Norcross gave the Council a brief overview on Chapter 4 Connecting with Communities which the Clerk had emailed to members.  Councillors agreed to fill in this consultation paper and either send it off to the Welsh Assembly direct or give it to Cllr Norcross to send collectively.

306/15
FINANCIAL REPORT:  (Agenda item 12)

306.1  
Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg -
Direct Debit. 





£457.68

306.2
Payments due:
a)
One Voice Wales (FOIA and Data Protection training) -

£   30.00

b)
HMRC -








£   83.61

c)
British Gas -








£   10.11
The Clerk had received an invoice from Western Power for electricity consumption over last year’s festive period.  The Clerk stated that as this is three times the cost of the previous year, she is checking the load used with the Contractor before making payment.  Once sorted, the Clerk will release the payment cheque.




IT WAS RESOLVED to make these payments.  Proposed by Cllr Rees seconded by Cllr Feetham and agreed by full Council.

Signed ……………………………………….
Date ………………………..
                                 Mayor
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